LOUISIANA NAVAL WAR MEMORIAL COMMISSION

Minutes of Commission Meeting

November 17, 2022
4:00 p.m.
Members present:

Richard Brandt

H. Davis Cole

Col. David W. Couvillon

Robert Hawthorne

Joe Jenkins

Larry Muenzler

Les Nicholson

Katie Pryor

Robert Schilling

Karen St. Cyr

Earnest Buckner, LDVA designee

John Wells

Roderick Wells

Members absent:

Michael Vicari

C.J. Krueger

Others present:

Parks Stephenson, Executive Director

Tim NesSmith, Ship Superintendent

Todd Maulding, Business Manager

Carolyn Castel, Chairman, Louisiana Veterans Museum Foundation 
Call to order:  At 4:00 o’clock p.m. the meeting was called to order at the museum by the Chairman, Robert Hawthorne, followed by the Pledge of Allegiance led by Commissioner Jenkins.  
Agenda:  The Chairman announced that a quorum was present and asked if there were any additions or changes to the agenda. There were none so he proceeded to the business of the Commission.
Minutes of last meetings: The Chairman stated that the minutes of the Commission meetings on April 28, 2022, and November 8, 2022, were recently sent to the commissioners and asked if there were any additions or corrections. There were none.  On motion duly made by Commissioner Larry Muenzler and seconded by Commissioner Joe Jenkins, the minutes of those two meetings were approved by consensus and without objection.
Treasurer’s Report: Commissioner/Treasurer Muenzler reviewed the latest financial reports and asked if there were any questions. Todd Maulding, reported that FY 2022 has been a solid year for the USS Kidd.  November was another better-than-expected month for the museum.  Admissions, group tours, riverboats all outperformed expectations from budget and prior year. Building rentals were in full swing in November doubling revenue from last year.  Expenses continue to be well managed.  Year-to-date (November 2022) the museum is a $163k in the black for the year. This represents a 20.4% margin which is classified as a high margin. A healthy margin would be 10%.  There were a few questions and comments and, on a motion duly made by Commissioner/Treasurer Larry Muenzler, and seconded by Commissioner Dick Brandt, the financials were accepted and approved without dissent.

Budget for FY 2023: Commissioner/Treasurer Muenzler then commented on highlights of the on the proposed budget for FY2023 which had been recently sent to each commissioner. The proposed FY2023 Budget is $786,000 compared to 2022 Revised Budget of $692,384, a difference of $94,737. The increases for FY 2023 are attributed to the ticket price increases and following 2022 trends in revenues.  Increases in expenses are anticipated in additional ship maintenance, purchase of additional new computers, increase in travel costs for FY2023 and the purchase of an off-shelf camera system for the museum.  Several questions and comments were made by the commissioners and answered by either Commissioner Muenzler or a staff member. The chairman asked if any of the non-commissioners present had any questions or comments. There were none. No amendments or changes were proposed. On motion duly made by Commissioner/Treasurer Larry Muenzler and seconded by Commissioner John Wells, the budget for FY2023 as presented was adopted unanimously by show of hands.
Ticket Price Increases for FY 2023: 
Commissioner Muenzler noted that the FY 2023 Budget reflects an increase in the museum admission costs which is basically a $2 increase across the board and is roughly the cost of a movie ticket.  Increases will be made in all categories as follows: Adult $14 Military $12 Senior $12 Child $10.  On a motion duly made by Commissioner/treasurer Larry Muenzler, seconded by Commissioner Richard Brandt, the motion passed unanimously to approve these increases in museum admission prices for FY 2023 beginning January 1, 2023.
Nominating Committee report. Commissioner Jenkins as chairman of the Nominating presented the slate of candidates to be elected to serve as officers of the Commission for the calendar year 2023: 
· Chairman – H. Davis Cole
· Vice-Chairman – David Couvillion
· Secretary – Karen St. Cyr
· Treasurer – Larry Muenzler

· At large Executive Committee member – Joe Jenkins
The chairman asked if there were any other nominations from the floor. There were none. On motion duly made by Commissioner John Wells, and seconded by Commissioner Richard Brandt, the slate of officers presented by the Nominating Committee were unanimously elected by acclamation and approved by show of hands.
Foundation report:  Carolyn Castel reminded everyone of the Roarin” on the River fundraising event on March 23 at the Museum and stated that information would be sent out in the near future. It will be similar to last year’s event. Theatre Baton Rouge (Little Theatre) will provide entertainment and Skip Phillips will be honored as the Patriot of the Year. She fielded other questions and stated that she was expecting 100% participation from the Commission.
Hull restoration:  Chairman Bob Hawthorne explained that the Capital Outlay Request for the State’s current fiscal year resulted in approval of $100,000 as a priority one. Those funds are now at the State Office of Facilities and Control and they are in the process of filing an RFQ for engineering services. A new Capital Outlay Request for the next fiscal year has been filed for a larger amount and plans are being made to aggressively pursue that request. Plans are also being made to pursue funding from other sources. The Foundation will be asked to conduct fundraising from private sources. It is going to become increasingly important for the commission and staff to keep our state and federal leadership aware of the ship’s restoration needs.  Senator Franklin Foil has assisted the Commission with its Capital Outlay request for which we very much appreciate his support.
Executive Director’s report: 
Chairman Bob Hawthorne welcome Park Stephenson as the new executive director to the museum and to his first commission meeting.  Mr. Stephenson and his family are new to Baton Rouge and they are just settling in.  He graduated from the U.S. Naval Academy with qualifications in submarines, aviation as well as amphibious operations and went on to become an aerospace engineer for Hughes Aircraft, Raytheon, Lockheed Martin and General Atomics for almost 30 years.  His passion for deep-ocean exploration led him to a brief yet significant stint in Hollywood, where he served as James Cameron’s technical advisor during the filming of Titanic.  Stephenson also assisted in the discovery of a Japanese submarine that changed the history of the 1941 Pearl Harbor attack and partnered with world-record diver Victor Versova to find the world’s deepest shipwrecks, USS Johnston and USS Samuel B. Roberts in the Philippine Sea.  His interest in leading the Baton Rouge-based ship stems from his love for deep-ocean exploration, knowledge and experience in the military.  His considerable experience and interests are important assets and skills for our organization.  The Commission welcomes Mr. Stephenson to Baton Rouge and in his new role and looks forward to working with him.
Parks Stephenson gave a detailed report of the condition of the hull and possible steps needed. Mr. Parks, noted that in the coming year, it is going to be increasing important to find the designated funds for the ships dry dock, hull repairs, ship berth and other rehabilitation and painting/repairs. He is just settling into his new role but noted that there is work to be done in terms of marketing, branding, and identifying with the many audiences with interests in the USS Kidd. He also summarized his written report which will be sent to each commissioner this evening or tomorrow.
Ship Status report: Tim NeSmith commented on several aspects of his detailed written report on activities since the last Commission meeting. The written report will be sent to each commissioner tonight or tomorrow.

Old Business: The chairman opened the floor for old business. There was none.
New Business:  The chairman asked if there was any new business. None was offered.

Public comments: The chairman asked if there were any comments from the public. None was mentioned.
Adjournment: After brief comments, the Chairman adjourned the meeting at 5:15 p.m.
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